

BULLETIN

New series, no. 20

May, 1983

ANNUAL MEETING, 1983

The Annual Meeting of the Bibliographical Society of Canada/La Societé bibliographique du Canada will be held on Wednesday, June 15, 1983 in Room 260, Manitoba Legislative Building, Winnipeg, Manitoba, from 10:00 am until 6:00 pm. Five papers will be given: three in the morning, two in the afternoon. The Annual Business Meeting, which will begin at 5:00 pm, will be highlighted by the presentation of the Tremaine medal to Dr Alan J. Artibise. A reception will follow the Annual Business Meeting. Details of the Annual Meeting are given on a separate Notice of Meeting, included with this Bulletin.

Annual Business Meeting

The Annual Business Meeting of the Bibliographical Society of Canada/La Societé bibliographique du Canada will be held in Room 260, ManitobaLegislative Building, Winnipeg, Manitoba on Wednesday, June 15, 1983 at 5:00 pm.

Agenda

Although a detailed agenda will be distributed at the meeting, the following brief outline is given for information:

Presentation of Tremaine Medal to Dr Alan F.J. Artibise. Citation to be given by David B. Kotin.
Minutes of Annual Meeting 9 June 1982 (published in this Bulletin)
President's Report
Secretary-Treasurer's Report
Reports of Committees
Report of Nominating Committee
Social Period

The local arrangements convenors are Ruth May, University of Manitoba and Joyce Irving of the Manitoba Legislative Library.

Tremaine Medal, 1983

Dr Alan F.J. Artibise, currently Professor of History at the University of Victoria, British Columbia, was the unanimous choice for this year's Tremaine Medal. His principal publications include Winnipeg in Maps/Winnipeg par les Cartes, 1816-1972 (Ottawa: Public Archives of Canada. 1975); Western Canada

since 1870: A Select Bibliography and Guide (Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 1978); Gateway City: Documents on the City of Winnipeg, 1873-1913 (Winnipeg: University of Manitoba Press, 1979): and Canada's Urban Past: A Bibliography to 1980 and Guide to Canadian Urban Studies (Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 1981). The Medal will be presented to Dr Artibise during the Annual Businesss Meeting, June 15, 1983.

MINUTES OF THE 1982 ANNUAL MEETING THE BIBLIOGRAPHICAL SOCIETY OF CANADA/ LA SOCIETE BIBLIOGRAPHIQUE DU CANADA

1. The 37th Annual Meeting was held at the Diefenbaker Centre, University of Saskatchewan, in Saskatoon, Saskatchewan on Wednesday, June 9, 1982, at 7:00 p.m.

The President, Professor Gloria Strathern, called the meeting to order, and welcomed members and guests. There were about 40 people present.

Approval of the agenda was moved by Beth Miller, seconded by Miss Elizabeth Hulse, and carried.

- 2. The minutes of the 36th Annual Meeting of June 10, 1981, had been published in the May, 1982 issue of the <u>Bulletin</u>. Miss Marion Cameron moved that the minutes be accepted as published. This was seconded by Professor Peter McNally and carried.
- 3. Professor Strathern, in her President's Report, expressed confidence that, having weathered the transition to a new fee structure and a new constitution, the Society would move into an era of greater productivity in the future. She stressed the need to increase our membership. The President continued by paying a tribute to three members of Council who were retiring after long and devoted service, Mr. H. Pearson Gundy, Dr. David M. Hayne and Mr. William Morley. Professor Strathern then expressed her thanks and the thanks of the Society to all who had made this Annual Meeting possible: Mr. Ian Nelson, the local arrangements chairman; the University of Saskatchewan; Mr. John Munro, Director of the Diefenbaker Centre; Ms. Patricia Williams, Assistant in charge of Archives; and the Saskatchewan Writers' Guild, which sponsored the social period after the meeting.
- 4. The Secretary-Treasurer, Miss Cameron, read the Treasurer's Report. There was a balance in the General Account of \$9,808.76 as of April 30, 1982, and a balance in the Bibliography of Canadian Bibliographies account of \$4,077.12. (Complete reports are available upon application to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Society.)

Miss Cameron explained that, in order to change our fiscal year to the calendar year, the next fiscal period would be a short one, from July 1, 1982 to Dec. 31, 1982. The membership year would also be changed to the calendar year, but in this case members would receive 18 months membership for the regular annual fee, from July 1, 1982 to Dec. 31, 1983.

5. The report of the Nominting Committee was as follows:

Bibliographical Society of Canada 1982-83 Council

Honorary President - Dr. Marie Tremaine.

President - Miss Liana Van der Bellen. 1st Vice-President - Dr. Desmond G. Neill.

2nd Vice-President - Dr. Philip Teigen.

Secretary-Treasurer - Miss Marion D. Cameron (until Dec. 31, 1982)

Associate Secretary - Dr. Michel Theriault.

Council:

Past President - Prof. Gloria M. Strathern.

1982-83 - Prof. Edith Jarvi.

Mr. John P. Miska.

1982-84 - Prof. J.R.T. Ettlinger.

Mr. John A. Wiseman.

1982-85 - Prof. Patricia Fleming.

Dr. Michael Darling.

Dr. Gayle N. Garlock.

Chairman, Publications Committee - Mr. Bruce Peel.

Editor, Papers - Miss Elizabeth Hulse.

Review Editor, Papers - Mr. David B. Kotin.

Editor, Bulletin - Beth Miller.

Editor. B.C.B. - Mr. Peter Greig.

Indexer to the Society - Mrs. Marilyn Flitton.

CBISSSH Rep. - Mr. Douglas Lochhead.

ESTC Rep. - Mr. Richard G. Landon.

 Peter F. McNally, Chairman, Nellie Reiss. Nominating Committee.

Miss Lillian Rider moved that nominations be closed. This was seconded by Mrs. Frances Morrison and carried.

6. The report of the Publications Committee, submitted by Mr. Gundy, was read by the Secretary-Treasurer, as follows:

During the past year, the Society has not made any additions to the monograph or facsimile series, owing in large measure to greatly increased production costs. The annual <u>Papers</u>, the <u>Bulletin</u>, and a new <u>Directory of Members</u>, however, have duly appeared. Having served as Chairman of the <u>Publications Committee since 1972</u>, I have asked Council to accept my resignation, and in doing so wish to thank members of the committee and of Council for unfailing support during the past decade. Under a new Chairman, the Society's reputation as a publishing society will, I am sure, be sustained and advanced.

Miss Hulse added a progress report on the <u>Papers/Cahiers</u>. Volume 20 was expected to be ready for distribution early in the fall of 1982. An index to volumes 11-15 of the <u>Papers/Cahiers</u> would be distributed at the same time.

- 7. The Constitution as revised in 1981-82 had been accepted by the members in a mail ballot, the results of which were overwhelmingly in favour of the text as mailed to members early in 1982. Several emendations of the text, submitted by Dr. Neill, were presented to members. Dr. Theriault moved the adoption of these emendations, seconded by Beth Miller. Carried.
- 8. Miss Van der Bellen read a report on the <u>Bibliography of Canadian Bibliographies</u>, submitted by the Editor, Mr. Greig. A schedule was outlined which would see the third edition of BCB ready for publication in 1984. This report was received and further details will be submitted to Council's fall meeting.
- 9. Miss Hulse presented a "Call for nominations for the Marie Tremaine Medal" which the Tremaine Medal Committee intended to publish in suitable journals, as recommended by the previous Committee and by Council. This would give wider publicity to the award and ensure an adequate number of nominations from which to select the winner.
- 10. A report by the Editor of the <u>Bulletin</u>, Beth Miller, although in hand, was not read at the meeting. Copies may be obtained upon request to the Editor.
- 11. At the conclusion of the Business Meeting, the President asked Mrs. Frances Morrison to introduce the speaker, Miss Elizabeth Hulse.

Miss Hulse is the former Editor of the <u>Bulletin</u>, currently Editor of the <u>Paper/Cahiers</u>, and librarian at the Thomas Fisher Rare Book Library, <u>University of Toronto</u>. In her address on the topic, "Toronto printers, A to Z: a personal alphabet," Miss Hulse shared with us many intriguing and amusing facts gleaned during the preparation of her book, <u>A Dictionary of Toronto Printers</u>, <u>Publishers</u>, Booksellers and the Allied Trades, 1798-1900.

Mr. Ian Nelson thanked Miss Hulse for her address.

12. The incoming President, Miss Van der Bellen, expressed her appreciation of Mrs. Strathern's leadership during the past two years and her confidence that with the support of the new Council and the membership the Society would continue to achieve its goals. She urged the members to recruit new members among their friends and colleagues. Miss Van der Bellen announced that plans for the Annual Meeting in Winnipeg in June, 1983, were already well advanced, and that an interesting all-day programme was being arranged.

The meeting was adjourned to a lounge in the Diefenbaker Centre where refreshments and conversation were enjoyed. Miss Nancy Senior of the Saskatchewan Writers' Guild had provided a display of works by Saskatchewan authors. Also on display were copies of A Dictionary of Toronto Printers, Publishers, Booksellers and the Allied Trades, 1798-1900, by Elizabeth Hulse, and Alberta, 1954-1979: a Provincial Bibliography, by Gloria Strathern. In addition, copies of various pamphlets, including the special Saskatoon Centennial issue of the University of Saskatchewan Library's Notable Works and Collections, were made available to those at the meeting.

The final pleasure enjoyed by those who attended this year's meeting was a tour of the Diefenbaker Centre Archives, including memorabilia of John Diefenbaker and replicas of the Prime Minister's Office and the Cabinet Chamber as they appeared in 1957, conducted by Ms Patricia Williams of the Centre's Archives staff.

Gloria M. Strathern, President.

Marion D. Cameron, Secretary-Treasurer.

New Members

A warm welcome is extended to the following new members of the Bibliographic Society/La Société bibliographique du Canada:

Life Members

Miss Heather Moore, 39 Mark Ave, Apt 6, Vanier, Ontario K1L 6A6

Institutional

Phyllis B. Lambert, Architect, 1440 ouest rue Sainte-Catherine, 2 eme étage, Montréal, Qué. H3G 1R8

Texas Southeern University, Library, 3100 Cleburne, Houston, Texas 77004 USA

Personal

Dr Cornelius Dima-Dragon, 222 Oakwood Ave, Toronto, Ontario M6E 2V4

Mr Brad Sabin Hill, Curator, Rare Hebraica, National Library of Canada, 395 Wellington St, Ottawa, Ont K1A ON4

Ms Linda M. Jones, 408 - 5020 Riverbend Road, Edmonton, Alberta T6H 5J8

Helen R. Kahn, Antiquarian Books, P.O. Box 323, Victoria Station, Montréal, Qué H3Z 2V8

Mr Stuart Mackinnon, #3 - 405 Keats Way, Waterloo, Ontario N2L 5S7

Mr Donald W. McLeod, #1721 - 310 Bloor St W, Toronto, Ontario M5S 1W4

Mr William Matthews, Bookseller, 46 Gilmore Rd, Fort Erie, Ontario L2A 2M1

Philip Oldfield, Thomas Fisher Rare Books Library, University of Toronto Toronto, Ontario M5S 1A5

Mr Michael Power, 340 Askin Blvd, Windsor, Ontario N9B 2X2

Carolyn M. Ryder, #3111, 825-8th Ave, S.W., Calgary, Alberta T2P 2T4

Mrs Janet E. Sader, 150 Mortlake Ave, St. Lambert, Que J4P 3C1

Dr William P. Stoneman, Victoria College, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario M5S 1K7

Ms Anne L. Taylor-Vaisey, 795 Sherbrooke St, Peterborough, Ontario K9J 2R2

Anne C. Kyte

Mrs Anne C. Kyte, widow of Ernest Cockburn Kyte, a founder of the Biblio-graphical Society of Canada died on November 23, 1982. The following tribute was prepared by Peter Greig and William F.E. Morley.

Anne Constance Kyte (nee Turner) was born in London, England, on December 5, 1905. She received her education in London and completed a degree in history at the University of London before taking up a brief career in a Cambridge bookselling firm. Her love of the London scene and her enthusiasm for books were apparent from the first. In 1930 Anne Turner married Ernest Cockburn Kyte (1876-1971), Chief Librarian of Queen's University from 1928 to 1947 and a founder with the late Dr. Lorne Pierce and Miss Marie Tremaine of the Bibliographical Society of Canada, and moved to Kingston, Ontario.

Throughout her years in Kingston Anne Kyte participated in a wide range of campus and city activities, including those of the Faculty Players and other drama groups. Her two daughters, Elizabeth (Mrs. Alexander Bruce) and "Frankie" (Frances - Mrs. Albert Spinner) were born in Kingston and received their early education in the city. As the wife of the Chief Librarian, Anne Kyte was frequently called upon to entertain distinguished librarians visiting the University, including that of Arundell Esdaile for a protracted stay at the beginning of the second World War.

In the years following her husband's retirement from Queen's University, and while he was engaged as the first archivist of the United Church and as the curator of the William Lyon Mackenzie Museum in Toronto, Anne Kyte developed an already keen business sense in operating Tangmere House in Cobourg. During this period she also served as President of the local Business and Professional Womens Club. During her later years Anne Kyte was active in a number of benevolent organizations, including the Canadian Legion, Meals on Wheels and the hospital auxiliary and she gave valued support to both St. Peter's (Anglican) Church and the Cobourg Public Library. A common thread running through the Kingston-Cobourg years was her keen delight and consummate skill as a bridge player!

From her earliest years Anne Kyte was an avid and life-long reader and neither glaucoma nor operations for cataracts in recent years appreciably slowed her appetite for the printed word. Both she and her husband were compulsive book buyers but successive moves between Kingston, Toronto, Cobourg, England, with a final return to Cobourg in the 1960s, after 1947, dispersed their joint collection. She often remarked on the loss of some treasured items in a basement flood in Toronto, while many items were sold before their departure to England in 1959. Following her husband's death in 1971, Anne Kyte began a systematic collection of books on England, particularly various Batsford and Collins imprints' series and books relating to London. Her collecting enthusiasm was tied to a fine acumen for all that was good in the printed book and her contacts with British and Canadian antiquarian book dealers was a mutual source of pleasure.

To members of the Society who had the privilege and pleasure of knowing her, Anne Kyte's keen wit and ever acute phrase will be only a small part of that sparkling personality which will be so sadly missed. Anne Kyte died at her home in Cobourg, Ontario, on November 23, 1982, after a short illness. The funeral service was held at St. Peter's Church, Cobourg, on November 25, 1982. Donations may be made to the Canadian Cancer Society or to St. Peter's Church (King and Church Streets, Cobourg, Ontario).

Upcoming Meetings, Workshops, Colloquia of Interest

Toronto Antiquarian Book Fair

The 14th Toronto Antiquarian Book Fair will be held May 10-12, 1983 in The St Lawrence Market (North Building) Toronto, Ontario. This is North America's oldest annual antiquarian book fair and is sponsored by the Antiquarian Bookellers' Association of Canada/Association de la Librairie Ancienne du Canada. For further information, please contact Steven Temple, 308 Queen St W, Toronto, Ontario M5T 2W1. Phone: (416)593-0582.

Library History Interest Group

The Library History Interest Group of the Canadian Library Association will hold its annual meeting in Winnipeg, Manitoba on Monday, June 13, 1983. Members who are planning to attend events at CLA may be able to arrange their schedule so as to attend this very full afternoon programme which has been arranged by Peter F. McNally, Associate Professor of the Graduate School of Library Science at McGill University and Chairman of the Library History Interest Group. The programme will begin at 1:30 pm and will run until 4:45 pm, at which time the Business Meeting will be convened. The afternoon session will include the following four papers:

Deborah Lindsey: "Peter Fidler's library and the introduction of European Culture to Manitoba."

Leslie Castling: "The Red River Library, 1847-1955."

Jim Blanchard: "The development of public library service in Winnipeg, 1880-1980."

Lucile Freynet: "The St. Boniface Public Library and the development of French-language library service in Western Canada, 1911-1982."

For further information, please contact Professor McNally at the Graduate School of Library Science, McGill University, 3459 McTavish Street, Montréal, Québec H3A 1Y1

British Library Colloquium on Canadian Studies

The purpose of this Colloquium, which is being held 17-19 August 1983, is to consider the role of the British Library in supporting advanced research in Canadian Studies in the United Kingdom, Canada and elsewhere with special reference to national and international cooperation. The maximum number of participants has been limited to fift. Papers and position statements by

participants will be published in the <u>Proceedings</u> of the Colloquium. Information concerning the Colloquium and the <u>Proceedings</u> may be obtained from the Colloquium Secretary, Mrs Patricia McLaren-Turner, Department of Printed Books, British Library, Reference Division, Great Russell Street, London WC1B 3DG.

Details of the programme are still being finalized; however, the following outline gives an overview of the topics to be considered:

Mr. I.R. Willison, Head of the English Branch, British Library. "The British Library Collections and Canadian Studies"

Professor T.H.B. Symons, Trent University "A Canadian perspective on the state of Canadian Studies"

Mr. C.R.P. May, University of Birmingham, President of the British Association for Canadian Studies. "A perspective on advanced research in Canadian Studies in the United Kingdom."

"Archival Materials" A joint presentation by Dr B.G. Wilson on the public Archives of Canada and by Dr D.P. Waley on the British Library Department of Manuscripts.

"Resources for advanced research in Canadian Studies in the British Library Reference Division." This session will include newspapers, maps and Quebec material and will also report on Dr P. Neill's and Professor J. Ettlinger's project to identify and list Canadian items received by legal deposit 1895-1924. (Editor's note: In the BSC/SBC Council minutes of 29 Octobeer 1982, Item 10:3, Dr Michel Theriault described the project. He noted that Professor John Ettlinger and Dr Patrick O'Neill would be working at the British Library on Canadian copyright deposits in the British Library, 1895-1924, preparing a guide to this material).

Following Mrs Valerie Bloomfield's presentation of "Resources for Canadian Studies in the United Kingdom other than in the British Library Reference Division," the afternoon of Thursday, 18 August has been set aside for the participants to consider "Current bibliographical and general research projects" with Professor Anne B. Piternick, University of British Columbia giving an overview of the topic, a number of speakers will discuss specific projects:

Professor Francess Halpenny, University of Toronto "The Dictionary of Canadian Biography"

"The Canadian Retrospective National Bibliography"

Mr E.B. Ingles, Executive Director, Canadian Institute for Historical Microreproductions "The Canadian Institute for Historical Reproductions"

Dr Patricia Fleming, Faculty of Library and Information Science, University of Toronto "A Descriptive Bibliography of Upper Canadian Imprints, 1801-1841"

Dr R.C. Alston, Editor-in-Chief, ESTC, Faton Rouge "The Eighteenth Century English Short-Title Catalogue"

Dr Guy Sylvestre, National Librarian of Canada "Proposals for future cooperation."

Thomas Chandler Haliburton Symnposium

The Department of English, University of Ottawa has issued a call for papers on the topic "Thomas Chandler Haliburton" for presentation at its 11th Annual Symposium on Canadian Writers to be held April 27-29, 1984.

A two-page abstract is due by October 15, 1983. For submission of abstracts and other information, please contact Dr Frank Tierney, Program Chairman, Thomas Chandler Haliburton Symposium, Department of English, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario K1N 6N5

Canadian Studies Research Tools

The following is the list of grants awarded by Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council under the Canadian Studies Research Tools Programme in its second competition which closed 1 March 1982.

A list of the first grants awarded in the programme was carried in the May 1982 Bulletin.

For information concerning the Canadian Studies Research Tools project, please write SSHRC, 255 Albert Street, Box 1610, Ottawa, Ontario K1P 6G4

AWARD HOLDER/CANDIDAT	1982- 1983	1983- 1984	1984- 1985	PROJECT TITLE TITRE DU PROJECT
ADELMAN, Howard Philosophy/York	Up to \$40,000			Refugee Documentation Project
ALLAN, B. Film Studies/Queen's	\$41,898	\$37,305		A guide to Canadian Network Television Programmes
ANGLICAN CHURCH OF CANADA ARCHIVES Mrs. T. Thompson/ General Synod	\$35,250			A guide to Canadian Native Imprints in the archives of the Anglican Church
ARTIBISE, A.F.J. History/Victoria	Up to \$75,000			Vancouver Island Project
BERGERON, C. Histoire/Laval	\$34,875	\$15,000		Index bibliographique des revues d'architecture canadiennes (le XXe siècle seulement)
INSTITUTE OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION OF CANADA Jean-Marc Alain/ Toronto, Ontario	\$12,190	•		Bibliography of Public . Administration

AWARD HOLDER/CANDIDAT	1982- 1983	1983- 1984	1984- 1985	PROJECT TITLE TITRE DU PROJECT
KEALEY, G. History/Memorial	Up to \$20,000			A bibliography of printed sources in Canadian labour history to 1980
UNIVERSITE LAVAL Guy Dinel/Biblio- thèque	\$35,500			Les archives en relations du travail à l'université Laval
MATTHEWS, C.J. Librarian/Centre of Criminology Library/ Toronto	\$31,516	\$14,939		Canadian Criminal Justice History: An Annotated Bibliography
McGILL UNIVERSITY M.J. Scott, Director/ Libraries	\$42,101			Cataloguing of Joubert Collection
McMASTER UNIVERSITY Charlotte Stewart/ Library	\$20,152	\$19,497		A catalogue of MacMillan Company of Canada Imprints 1905-1980
McMASTER UNIVERSITY Sheila Pepper/Library	\$20,000			Women in Canada: 1976-1981 a bibliography
MENNIE-de-VARENNES, K. Chercheur prive	\$14,415			Bibliographie annotee des ouvrages généalogiques au Canada
UNIVERSITE MONCTON Ronald Labelle/ Education permanente	\$14,000			Inventoire de sources documentaires et guide de recherche en folklore
UNIVERSITE DE MONTREAL Denis Chouinard/ Services des archives	\$19,328	\$3,000		Index sujet de l'Etat général par fonds (cata- logue des fonds)
UNIVERSITE DU MONTREAL Ginette Darbon/direction des services techniques direction des biblio- thèques	n	\$45,000		Catalogue des imprimés des collections Baby et Melzack relatifs aux études canadiennes
MORLEY, William W.E. Curator/Special Collections/Douglas Library/Queen's	\$5,253			Bibliography of British Imprints of Canadian interest published to 1763
MURDOCH, John Stewart Private scholar	\$68,870			A bibliography of Algonquin Syllabic Texts.in Canadian Repositories

AWARD HOLDER/CANDIDAT	1982 - 1983	1983- 1984	1984- 1985	PROJECT TITLE TITRE DU PROJECT
MUSEE DES BEAUX-ARTS DE MONTREAL Juanita M. Toupin/ Bibliothécaire	Up to \$30,000			Rédaction et publication de l'inventaire des fonds d'archives
NESBITT, Bruce English/Simon Fraser	\$30,000			Canadian Literature/ Litterature canadienne: an annotated bibliography 1976-1979
ONTARIO INSTITUTE FOR STUDIES IN EDUCATION S. Wigmore/Librarian for technical services	\$60,890	•		Canadian historical textbook cataloguing and dissemi- nation
UNIVERSITE D'OTTAWA (Centre de recherche en civilisation canadienne-française) Boulet-Weinham/ Responsable des archives	Up to \$37,185			L'association canadienne- française de l'Ontario et sociétés affiliées: réper- toire numérique des fonds de ces organismes
PROKOP, J.M. Robarts Research Library/Toronto	\$9,500			Descriptive bibliography of works by and about Josef Skvorecky
UNIVERSITE DU QUEBEC A MONTREAL Gilles Janson/services des archives	\$18,350	\$19,863		Guide des principaux fonds d'archives conservés au service des archives de l'UQAM
UNIVERSITE DU QUEBEC A MONTREAL Rénald Beaumier/ Bibliothèque de musique	\$36,490	\$9,274		Collection des émissions musicales radiophoniques de Radio-Canada (les rubans sont déposés à UQAM)
UNIVERSITE DU QUEBEC A TROIS-RIVIERES Louise Pelletier/ Bibliothèque	\$67,714	\$71,799	\$75,000	Traitement et analyse documentaire d'ouvrages canadiens anciens provenant des bibliothèques du Séminaire de Nicolet et des Clercs de St-Viateur
RETFALVI, A. Fine Arts/Toronto	\$12,000			Canadian Illustrated News (Montréal) Index of Illustrations

AWARD HOLDER/CANDIDAT	1982- 1983	1983- 1984	1984 - 1985	PROJECT TITLE TITRE DU PROJECT
RICHARDSON, R.A. History of Medicine/ Western Ontario	\$3,300			Bibliography of Canadian Science and Technology
ROBB, A. History/Prince Edward Island	\$23,648	\$33,038		Bibliography of Prince Edward Island
ROSS, L.J. Private scholar	\$29,428			Guide to local histories of B.C.
RUSSELL, D.W. French/Waterloo	\$31,587			L.M. Montgomery: a pre- liminary annotated biblio- graphy
ST. PAUL'S UNIVERSITY (Canadian Academic Centre in Italy) J.P. Hurtibise/ Theologie	\$62,700			A calendar of documents of Canadian interest in the archives and libraries of Rome from the Early Colonial Period to 1799
SINGER, L. Librarian/ Concordia	\$75,000	\$75,000		Art and architecture in Canada: a bibliography
WILLIAMSON, M. Director/ Confederation Centre Art Gallery/ Charlottetown, P.E.I.	\$6,491	\$6,491		Robert Harris Project: Set up archival retrieval system and microfilm relevant to family and official corres- pondence, especially relating to Royal Canadian Academy
YORK UNIVERSITY Anne Woodsworth/ Libraries	\$38,655			Canadian Pamphlet Collection

SSHRC Grant: Strengthening of Specialized Collections Programme

In December of 1982, the Library, University of Waterloo in Waterloo, Ontario, received notification that it had been awarded a grant totalling \$7,500 under the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council Strengthening of Specialized Collections Programme (Fleeting Opportunities). This programme was designed to help university libraries strengthen their specialized collections of national importance and to enable them to take advantage of unforeseen opportunities to buy highly desirable items.

The award, which will be matched by the University Library, will be used to purchase a 280-volume collection of rare books on dance and ballet. Made up

of portions of the personal libraries of dance writer, choreographer and collector George Chaffee and Hilda Butsova, the understudy of Anna Pavlova, items in the collection range in date from 1687 to mid-twentieth century. Of great importance to the study of the history of ballet will be the four volumes of the <u>Journal des Spectacles</u> (Paris, 1764-1772); <u>Portraits et biographies des plus celebres maitres de ballets et choreographes</u> (Paris, 1852) and three seventeenth century works by Lully containing notices of contemporary dance performances.

The collection will be added to the existing collection of dance books in the Doris Lewis Rare Book Room in the Arts Library. The nucleus of this collection was the 125 volume personal library of rare dance, books belonging to former faculty member Dr. Henry H. Crapo which was donated to the University Library in 1975. Dr. Crapo's collection was described in Number 3 of the Library Bibliography Series. A future issue of this Series will list the contents of the Chaffee-Butsova Collection. In addition, the collection will be briefly described in Number 19 of the "Doris LewisRare Book Room - Recent Acquisitions Newletter."

For further information, please contact Mrs Susan Bellingham, Special Collections Librarian, University of Waterloo, The Library, Waterloo, Ontario N2L 3G1

Work in Progress

British Imprints to 1763

William F.E. (Bill) Morley is working on a bibliography of British imprints to 1763 of Canadian interest. It was originally a rough typescript compiled over many years by the late Dr Freda Waldon, Librarian of Hamilton Public Library, Hamilton, Ontario. Bill is editing, enlarging and tidying it for publication. He recently received a modest grant from SSHRC and is being assisted by Stewart Renfrew, of Douglas Library at Queen's University. For further information, please contact William F.E. Morley, Curator, Special Collections, Douglas Library, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario K7L 5C4

Art and Architecture in Canada: A Bibliography

The Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada has awarded Mary Williamson, Fine Arts bibliographer of York University and Loren Singer, Visual Arts librarian of Concordia University a two year grant of \$150,000 (\$75,000 per annum) to prepare a reference guide to the literature of art and architecture in Canada. Contributors from Parks Canada, the National Museums of Canada, the Public Archives of Canada and museums and universities specializing in Canadian art and architecture will participate in the project.

The bibliography will include approximately 6,000 annotated entries selected from books, exhibition catalogues, essays, journals, newspapers, government publications and theses published during two to three hundred years in Canada and abroad. It will be divided into nine broad classified sections or chapters: General, Canadian Native Art, Architecture, Sculpture, Painting, Art Media: Twentieth Century, Graphic Arts, Decorative Arts, Folk Art and Photography. Each section of the bibliography will be preceded by an introduction and detailed table of contents outlining the organization of the section.

An author, title and subject index following the main body of the bibliography will provide detailed access to names, titles and subjects.

The bibliography will be a bilingual publication. The general and sectional introductions and tables of contents will be in English and French. English language entries will be annotated in English and French language entries will be annotated in French. Entries in other languages will be briefly annotated in both English and French. All entries will be indexed by subject in both English and French.

For further information contact: Loren Singer, Norris Library N-422, Concordia University, 1455 de Maisonneuve Blvd. W., Montréal, Québec H3G 1M8 or Mary Williamson, York University, Scott Library, 4700 Keele Street, Downsview, Ontario M3J 2R2.

Recent Publications of Interest to Members

A Catalogue of the Lady Aberdeen Library on the History of Women

The University of Waterloo Library has recently published, as Number 7 in its Bibliography Series, <u>A Catalogue of the Lady Aberdeen Library on the History of Women</u>. The catalogue contains entries for some 1400 items which form the "Lady Aberdeen Library" donated to the University Library by the National Council of Women of Canada in 1967 as a part of their Centennial project. Formed by Council members from the early 1950's to 1967, the Library was named in honour of Lady Ishbel Aberdeen, wife of one of Canada's Governors-General and founder of the National Council of Women of Canada. The catalogue presents a unique source of material for those studying the women's perspective whether it be in a historical, literary, political or social context.

Compiled by Jane Britton, (Library Assistant, Rare Books), the 237 page catalogue is available for \$10.00 from: Jorn Jorgensen, Library Business Administrator, Dana Porter Arts Library, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario N2L 3G1

Ojibway Cree Resource Centre Catalogue, 1982

The Ojibway Cree Resource Centre in Timmins, Ontario has a major collection of materials relating to or by the native peoples of North America. The Catalogue prepared as a guide to this unique collection contains over 2,500 records which permits author, title and subject access while ensuring full bibliographical information for each record. The Catalogue is available in a print edition (\$35.00 per copy) or COM fiche edition (\$30.00 per copy) and may be ordered from Leona Hendry, Head of Technical Services, 334 Regent Street South, Sudbury, Ontario P3C 4E2

Amtmann Circle Bulletin

Following the death of Bernard Amtmann, a Canadian bookman, bibliographer and bookseller, in 1979, the Circle was established to sponsor scholarly projects in bibliography, Canadian history, book selling and book collecting and thereby foster greater communication among antiquarian book dealers and book collectors. Recently, Peter E. Greig was named editor of the Amtmann Circle

<u>Bulletin</u>, a publication established to provide a ready means of communication among the members of the Circle. Initially it is planned to issue three numbers of the Bulletin in 1983 and, later, to increase the number of issues as time, copy and the Circle's finances permit.

The following information, submitted by Peter Greig, describes in some detail the proposed contents of the new publication:

"Some of the planned, regular columns of the <u>Bulletin</u>, which may be of particular interest to you, are:

- a register of recently issued dealer catalogues;
- antiquarian book trade business notes;
- news and reviews of current and forthcoming meetings and exhibitions.

REGISTER OF DEALER CATALOGUES

To ensure that the <u>Bulletin</u> is as topical and as useful to the Circle members as possible it will include a list of recently issued and forthcoming dealer catalogues. An abbreviated note, providing the dealer's address, the broad subject nature of the materials listed and the number of the items in the catalogue will form part of the reference. If you are issuing catalogues I would appreciate receiving a copy, or a notification of planned catalogues with the date of anticipated publication, for inclusion in the register. Please note: if you send an actual copy of a recent catalogue you should mark the month and year of issue prominently on the front cover.

ANTIQUARIAN BOOK TRADE BUSINESS NOTES

The <u>Bulletin</u> will carry short news notes on upcoming auctions, announcements of new dealers, changes of dealers' addresses or hours of business, etc. Any information of this nature would be greatly appreciated.

MEETINGS AND EXHIBITIONS

The <u>Bulletin</u> will feature regularly information about meetings and displays relating to the book arts, bibliography and the history of printing, publishing and the book in general. Institutions and associations undertaking these activities are requested to add the <u>Bulletin</u> to their news release distribution list. The following basic information would be appreciated for the announcements:

Meetings

- meeting title
- name and address of sponsoring body
- time and place of meeting
- attendance fee
- contact name, title, address and phone number

Exhibitions

- exhibition title
- name and address of sponsoring body
- address at which exhibition may be viewed
- inclusive dates and hours during which exhibition may be viewed
- availability of exhibition catalogue (price, address from which catalogue may be obtained)

The <u>Bulletin</u> will also contain news of collections in institutional or private hands, book reviews, and interviews or reminiscences of antiquarian book dealers, collectors, and other individuals connected with the book arts.

The first issue of the <u>Bulletin</u> should appear in early March 1983. Contributions for numbers two and three of the <u>Bulletin</u> should be received by April 15th, 1983, and August 15th, 1983, respectively.

Please write: Peter F. Greig, Editor, Amtmann Circle Bulletin du Cercle Amtmann P.O./C.P. 3336 Station/Succ. D., Ottawa, Ontario K1P 6H8

News of Members

Marion D. Cameron. Miss Cameron, the Society's dedicated and conscientious Secretary-Treasurer since June, 1979, has resigned from her position with the Society effective 31 December 1982 in order to devote more time to one of her favourite activities: travelling. We are delighted that Miss Cameron will remain a loyal and active member of the society, and we wish her well in her future plans.

Eleanor Magee. With the resignation of Miss Cameron, Council referred to Section C of the By-Laws:

"the Council may fill any vacancy in its membership that occurs during the year, such appointment to hold good until the next Annual Meeting of members when the appointment shall be submitted to the vote of the members, for confirmation or rejection."

and, under the direction of Liana Van der Bellen, President of the Society, who polled members of Council and received their authorization, appointed Eleanor Magee of London Ontario as Secretary-Treasurer until the Annual Meeting in Winnipeg on June 15th when the appointment will be submitted to the membership for confirmation.

The mailing address of the Society has therefore been changed to P.O. Box 1110, Station B, London Ontario N6A 5K2

Notices

Part-time students to be admitted to FLIS

The University of Toronto Faculty of Library and Information Science will admit a limited number of part-time students to the first year of the Master of Library Science program, 1983-84. The deadline for applications is May 15, 1983. As there are special regulations governing the part-time program, it is suggested that anyone interested contact Pamela Reeves, Admissions Assistant at 416-978-7121 for more information before applying through the School of Graduate Studies.

Eric Gill Exhibition

The University of Waterloo Library plans to remount is very popular Eric Gill Exhibition in October, 1983. For further information, please contact Mrs Susan Bellingham, The Library, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario N2L 3G1

Our Mistake

Page 9 of the November issue of the <u>Bulletin</u> (n.s., no 19, November, 1982) carried a description of <u>Natives Language Bibliography</u> a project mounted by the Anglican Church of Canada to produce a catalogue of native language imprints in the archives of the Anglican Church of Canada. The description referred to a short-title catalogue of holdings in the area of linguistics, and mistakenly described it as being produced by Toronto Public Library. The catalogue, <u>A Bibliography of Inuit (Eskimo) Linguistics in Collections of the Metropolitan Toronto Library</u>, was compiled by Barry Edwards in collaboration with Mary Love, and was published by Metropolitan Toronto Library Board. The Editor regrets this error and apologizes for the embarrassment it caused.

Information Regarding the Society

The Society welcomes as members all who share its aims and wish to support and participate in bibliographical research and publication. For information concerning membership in the Society/La Societé, or any of the Society's publications, please contact Eleanor Magee, Secretary-Treasurer to the Society, P.O. Box 1110, Station B, London, Ontario N6A 5K2

Contributions to the **Bulletin**

The Editor is pleased to receive contributions or suggestions for the Bulletin. The Bulletin is published in May and November of each year, with the deadlines for submission being the tenth of April and the tenth of October, respectively.

Such submissions should be forwarded to Beth Miller, Editor, <u>Bulletin</u>, Special Collections Librarian, The D.B. Weldon Library, University of Western Ontario, London, Ontario N6A 3K7